
 

 
     

  

  

  

   
 

       
                       
                        
        
 

  
   

                 
                       

 
 

      
 

 
                 
 

 

  
 

 
  

 
 

 
 

  
    

      
  

 
        

 

 
  

 
       

  
 

             

        
  

  
 

  

   

  
 

 
  

  

 

   

 

SAN JOSE STATE UNIVERSITY 
Engineering 285/287 
Academic Senate 2 p.m. – 5 p.m. 

2013/2014 Academic Senate  

MINUTES  
September 23, 2013  

I.  The meeting was called to order at 2:06 p.m. and roll call was taken by the Senate 
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with one another, relationships of trust and cooperation, so that we are able to meet the 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
    

 

Questions: 

Senator Jeffrey asked if the President planned any action to improve safety on the campus.  
President Qayoumi meets monthly with Mayor Reed and they now have Chief Decena 
working with the SJ Chief of Police put some programs together.  Chief Decena will be 
giving an update later in today’s Senate meeting with regard to safety on campus.  

Senator Cara asked the President if he could clarify what challenges and opportunities 
both the Chancellor and the Trustees were talking about with regard to our campus.  
President Qayoumi responded that they discussed the lack of general obligation bonds for 
capital outlay across the entire CSU system over the last six years, and also discussed the 
fact that we are the smallest campus in terms of acreage.  They also discussed ways that 
SJSU might be able to expand to accommodate growth.  The Trustees were interested in 
hearing from students about their experiences with Udascity.  The President noted that 
SJSU offers over 1/3rd of all online education within the CSU. 

Senator Peter commented on how much the faculty appreciated the visits by the 
Chancellor and the Trustees, and noted that in the past we couldn’t get the Chancellor or 
Trustees to visit and had even passed resolutions requesting visits.. 

Chair Heiden announced that during the Executive Committee discussions with Trustees 
Faigin and Norton they did not discuss Udas



 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

the bottom of page 2.  The Senate Administrator informed Senator Buzanski, Chair 
Heiden, and the Senate.] 

Executive Committee Minutes of July 10, 2013 
Senator Jeffrey asked what the issues were with regard to the Add/Drop Policy 
referral listed in the minutes, and what changes were being discussed to the Certificate 
Policy that was recently passed.   

Chair Heiden explained that whenever there is a referral from someone that is not part 
of a committee, the committee gets the referral and discusses it to see if changes 
should be made to the policy. The Chair of Instruction and Student Affairs will give 
an update later in the meeting and can give more information about this referral.  

Chair Heiden noted that in terms of the Certificate Policy, there was no formal 
referral. However, several people contacted the Chair of the Curriculum and Research 
Committee (C&R), Senator Gleixner, and expressed concern that some of the 
language in the policy was confusing. C&R then decided to take a look at it and see if 
they could clarify some of the language in the policy.  

AVC Ng announced that Senator Buzanski had contacted her and asked her to change 
item 6 in the July 10, 2013 minutes to refe



 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Senate voted and the consent calendar was approved as amended. 

C. Executive Committee Action Items: None 

V. Unfinished Business -None 

VI. Policy Committee and University Library Board Action Items.  In rotation. 
A. Curriculum and Research Committee (C&R) – 

Senator Gleixner announced that the C&R Committee had received a couple of 
complaints about the language in the Cer



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Senator Kimbarow asked about II.B.3., and said he was not clear on what was meant 
by “support to faculty for developing online courses.’  Senator Kimbarow also asked 
that C&R look for another definition of workload in item II.B.5.   

Senator Brown commented that II.A.2. was very vague.  She asked that C&R consider 
being more specific, and also include the number of students to faculty and how it 
would be implemented. 

Senator Bros-Seemann noted that in the old policy in VII.1.7 it talked about an 
attempt to control the ratio of tenured faculty to lecturers in online offerings.  There is 
nothing about this at all in the new policy. Senator Gleixner responded that C&R had 
not discussed this, but they would consider it at the next meeting. 

Senator Lessow-Hurley asked why IV.B. was controversial.  Senator Gleixner 
responded that the prior version of the policy stated, “with prior approval of the 
department” and that was all it said.  Several people thought this was controversial 
and wanted to know what this meant.  If the department is going to enter into a 
contract about teaching a class, what exactly does approval of the department mean. 
C&R put number IV.B. into the policy to make this more specific. 

Senator Frazier noted that university policy S01-10, section II, had a part that he liked.  
This read, “Faculty have final responsibility for determining the pedagogies and 
instructional methods most appropriate for the instruction of modules, courses, and/or 
academic programs which the university offers.  Among the factors to be considered 
in determining the suitability for a particular course for TMI are the following— 
does the use of TMI improve the quality of the course.’  This statement is not in the 
new policy. Senator Gleixner responded that C&R did not put on any added 
restrictions. All courses are assessed through their curriculum proposal process.  
Senator Frazier asked if C&R would consider adding in the missing statement.  
Senator Gleixner noted that the committee members were opposed to doing anything 
outside of the normal university process.  They did not want technology classes to be 
evaluated differently than other classes. 

Senator Rudy asked if the committee would consider adding a clause to IV which 
would stipulate the preference of the university for contracts that are 51% university, 
and 49% contractors.  As a public institution, the university should get back some of 
the money that has gone into building up these institutions which are largely funded 
by the public. Senator Gleixner responded that if she understood Senator Rudy 
correctly, he was asking that language be added that the contracts be less than 50% 
funded by the university. Senator Rudy responded that what he was asking was that 
over time there be some process whereby the ownership of the business—the 
materials, the expertise, the technology, the education stuff—these companies are 
promoting should become part of the public university system. 

Senator Kimbarow asked that the committee consider in number II.B.5. adding 
language so that the workload is applied consistently across all colleges.  Senator 
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Questions: 

Senator Cara asked if 40% of the money received was in designated gifts.  VP Dukes replied that 
it was more like 86%.  Senator Cara asked where the other 14% went.  VP Dukes replied that it 
is undesignated funds and they are distributed to the Deans or Department Heads based on who 
the donor wants the funds to go to, i.e. the College of Business or a specific faculty member. 

Senator Peter asked how we are doing on endowed chairs, and VP Dukes responded that we are 
doing really well. We added four endowed chairs/professorships.  VP Dukes announced that 
campaign 2 is underway and is a grassroots effort.  University Advancement will be asking the 
campus what they need and what ideas they have.  VP Dukes hopes to establish a method where 
every gift has a component to endowment and to the library in campaign 2.   

Senator Bros-Seemann asked if there might be any movement to provide additional funds for 
scholarships and VP Dukes responded that endowments could be scholarships.  Donors see the 
wisdom of endowed funds and want their name nd[(eirs lot)8( at isked how  or)Tj
-0.0004 Tw -19.o55 -1.15 Tpacka[(eitand to the dohips: )Tj
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Taliban. SJSU also had a homicide where a body was dumped near our tennis courts, and UPD 
resolved this pretty quickly. 

There are issues that UPD is working on.  Chief Decena is involved in a downtown advisory 
committee that has members from all the local businesses and local residents.  Chief Decena 
also meets regularly with the SJ Police Chief and is working on ways they can step up patrol 
efforts. The San José Police Gang Suppression Unit has been applying more pressure on the 
gangs, but they need more resources. 

SJSU remains a very safe campus despite recent events.  SJSU’s crime statistics have decreased 
17% from last year, but there is a perception that there is more crime.  Part of this perception is 
because of the “Alert” system.  The campus is now rapidly informed of crimes that occur on or 
near the campus using the Alert system. 

Questions: 

Senator Van Selst asked if there were issues around dispatching since our dispatchers dispatch 
for California Maritime Academy and Foothill-DeAnza Community College.  Chief Decena 
noted that our dispatchers not only have maps of all areas, but tour the areas during training. 

Senator Van Selst asked about UPD stability in terms of personnel.  Chief Decena noted that 
retention and recruitment is a problem because the CSU pays significantly lower than other law 
enforcement agencies.  However, the UPD is relatively stable right now especially when 
compared to the San José police department.  UPD is down three positions right now, but they 
are working on it. It takes about eight months for an officer to go through the police academy 
and then a training program.  UPD tends to get entry level officers, and not transfers, due to the 
lower pay. 

Senator Lessow-Hurley commented that in 2007, when she was Senate Chair, the UPD Chief of 
Police had told the campus that they would have all of the classroom doors switched so that 
they opened inward and not outward. All of the classroom doors in the Virginia Tech shooting 



 

 

 

 

  

 
  
 

 

 

 

 
  

 

Chief Decena is putting together a student advisory committee of eight to ten students that will 
be meeting every other month to discuss safety concerns on campus and to get suggestions. 

Senator Frazier commented that three times over the past month the phones have went out.  The 
last time you couldn’t even call UPD.  There was an alternate number to call the San José Police 
Department, but how can we be certain this will not happen again.  Chief Decena responded that 
this was an AT&T problem, but that a call from a cell phone to 911 would go directly to the San 
José Police Department if our phones are out. 

Senator Hebert suggested that the sidewalks be paints so that bicyclists can see “no bike” and 
“bike dismount zones.”  Chief Decena will discuss this with FD&O. 

VIII. New Business –  None 

IX. State of the University Announcements. Questions. In rotation. 

A. Vice President of Student Affairs – 
VP Nance said that Senator Buzanski had contacted him a few weeks ago about the 
Student Union construction. The original plan was that a subset of the Student Union 
building was to be occupied by the end of this summer and another subset at the end of 
Fall. As the summer progressed it became clear that the construction would not be 
completed.  The contractor has to give us a four-week notice for occupancy.  

VP Nance commented that June 19, 2013 Executive Committee minutes that Senator 
Buzanski referred to did have a statement in them that said we were supposed to be able 
to move into a section of the Student Union at the beginning of the Fall 2013.  [The 
Senate Administrator pointed out that the statement is in the minutes on page 2 under the 
comments from the VP of Administration and Finance.]  In addition, the Health and 
Counseling Services Facility is under construction at the corner of 7
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The CSU as a whole has joined in a program called Aware, Awake, Alive.  This is a 
national see something, say something, do something program.  It is based on an event at 
Cal Poly San Luis Obispo where a student had too much to drink and passed out at a 
fraternity party. The fraternity members thought the student would just sleep it off and 
did nothing. The student then died, and might not have if someone had called for help.  
There is discussion across the CSU campuses among the VPs of Student Affairs about a 
possible variant of a medical amnesty program, where the person that calls for help 
would not be held liable. 

As for enrollment, we are almost exactly where we want to be for enrollment for the 
2013-2014 academic year with state funded FTES at 105%.  We just closed for spring 
applications. We had to reduce the number 





 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 
 

 

  
 

 

The Spring data from SJSU Plus is on the website as well as the NSF funding Report.   

Provost Junn reported that when she started at SJSU we were 3rd or 4th from the bottom in 
terms of tenure/tenure-track faculty.  The Provost has been working hard to increase the 
number of tenure/tenure-track faculty even during our worst budget years. 

Provost Junn was unhappy to find out that Research, Scholarship, and Creative Activity 
(RSCA) would not be funded by the Chancellor again this year.  This is the 4th year it has 
went unfunded by the Chancellor. However, the Provost will continue to fund it this 
year. Three new grants have been added. 

The President has created a Commission on Diversity that is co-chaired by VP Bill 
Nance. The first meeting is this week.  There are 14 people on the commission including 
faculty, staff, students, administrators, etc. 

The Provost established a Hispanic Student Success Taskforce and an African-American 
Student Success Taskforce. These two taskforces have met about five times now.  SJSU 
has a lower than average graduation rate for underrepresented minorities and this pulls 
down the average for all. 

Questions: 

Provost Junn explained that African-American Studies has a very rich history, and not 
just on this campus.  However, our African-American Studies program is so small that it 
is not sustainable on its own. Provost Junn is trying to find places where the program can 
be housed to help it grow.  Right now there are only 10 students with this major. 

F. Vice President for Administration and Finance –  
VP Bibb commented that there were two mediation sessions with the two groups that 
were involved in the construction of the campus



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

comes in.  Approximately, $20 million is earmarked for cost increases.  The Chancellor’s 
Office has not said what the other $122 million will be earmarked for. 

Questions: 

AS President Ayala asked when the construction on the new Recreation Center would 
begin. VP Bibb said that it may occur at the same time as the housing construction, but 
won’t start until the Student Union is completed.   

Senator Cara asked about the cuts we continue to see and what happened with the 
university reserves. Provost Junn explained that while other universities were taking 
baseline cuts during the worst budget years, we did not because of the $100 million in 
one-time reserves we had.  Now we have no reserves left, so it is like taking two- years 
worth of cuts in one-year. Other campuses th


